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___________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Meeting Date:  November 26, 2013 
 
Applicant:   Nathaniel McIntyre, McIntire Construction Inc., Contractor 
 
Application Number: H13-01-1728 
 
Address:   #217 Duval Street 
   
Description of Work: Installation of two new signs. Wall sign to be installed with 

halo effect. Hanging sign to have neon tubing light. Signs 
copy “Johnny Rockets the original hamburger”.   

 
Building Facts: The house is listed as a contributing resource. The two story 

frame vernacular house was built circa 1889. The house has 
been converted to a restaurant. In the 1970 Polk City 
Directory the building is listed with a gift shop on the first 
floor and residence on the second floor. In 2005 staff 
approved signs and existing color scheme for a burger 
restaurant, which was the last use. 

 
Guidelines cited in 
Review: Guidelines for signage (pages 49-50), guidelines 1, 2, 3, 4, 6, 

18 and 19. 
 

Staff Analysis 
 

The Certificate of Appropriateness is for the installation of a wall sign that will have 
halo effects.  The sign will be made in aluminum and will have several layers with 
different LED lights for a “halo effect”. A yellow circle will have a yellow “halo” effect. 
Red letters with copy “Johnny Rockets” will have red “halo” effect. The blue ribbon will 
have white “halo” effect while the letters “the original hamburger” will have white 
“halo” effect. The sign will be 44 inches height by 49.75 inches wide. Letters will be 
less than 12” tall and the sign is proposed to be installed on the lower portion of the 
front pediment. 
 
A second sign is proposed to be installed as a hanging double face sign on a pole. The 
hanging sign will be less than 5 square feet will be round in form and will have neon 
tube letters and outline.  The sign will be fabricated in aluminum with red neon tube 
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letters on copy “Johnny Rockets”, white neon tube letters on copy “the original 
hamburger” and white neon tube around the circle.   
 
There is no evidence that the existing building had a historic sign neon sign. A circa 
1965 photo shows a hanging sign in the site surrounded by vegetation. 
 
The excessive red colors in the trims depicted in the simulated photo have not been 
addressed on any application.   
 
 
 

Consistency with Guidelines 
 

1. The guidelines are clear regarding hanging and projecting signs; a non-
illuminated projecting or hanging sign not exceeding five feet in area is 
permitted. The proposed sign will have illuminated letters. 

2. The proposed wall sign will exceed the 2’-6” height, which is the maximum 
allowed height for a flush mounted sign. 

 
 

It is staff’s opinion that the proposed hanging sign is inconsistent with some of the 
guidelines, since it will be a projecting illuminated sign and there is no evidence of any 
previous historic similar sign in the property. Nevertheless the proposed sign complies 
with size requirements for the signage and font. There is historic evidence that 
projecting neon signs were used in commercial buildings in Key West. 
 
It is staff’s opinion that the wall sign is too large for the pediment and also opines that 
the pediment will not be an appropriate location for a sign for this historic structure. A 
smaller sign on the first floor front façade will be a more appropriate solution.  
  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  






















































